## SPECIAL REPORT

NO. 526 | NOVEMBER 2023

UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE www.usip.org

## "Sewage of the Cold War": China's Expanding Narratives on NATO

By Philip Shetler-Jones



Hu Xijin, the long-time editor of the *Global Times*, known for its strong editorial stance on China's foreign policy, in his Beijing office on June 21, 2019. (Photo by Giulia Marchi/New York Times)

#### Contents

ntroduction3
Sino-NATO Relations over Time4
China's Perceptions and Discourse6
Obsolescence, Belligerence, llegitimacy7
China's Audiences12
NATO's Vulnerability14
imitations of China's Narratives15
hinking Ahead and

## Summary

- Since the founding of the People's Republic of China in 1949, Sino-NATO relations have oscillated between adversary and ally.
- Since 2019, Beijing's communications on NATO have sharpened in ways that amount to a rhetorical attack on the alliance. This shift has coincided with intensified Sino-US competition, Chinese concerns about multilateral security associations in Asia, and closer Sino-Russia relations.
- China's recent critiques of NATO contend that the organization is an obsolete artifact of the Cold War and a belligerent force that undermines regional peace and stability. China's rhetoric also portrays NATO's partnerships as an illegitimate intrusion into the Asia-Pacific region.
- Although the audience for China's narrative on NATO may be as much domestic as foreign, if the message is not countered, it could
- undermine the alliance's efforts to sustain and develop Indo-Pacific partnerships and erode support for alliances with the United States more generally.
- NATO should, therefore, make proportionate investments to equip itself with mechanisms for monitoring, analyzing, and responding to China's rhetorical attacks.



## SPECIAL REPORT

NO. 526 | NOVEMBER 2023



#### ABOUT THE REPORT

Drawing on open-source information and communications, this report examines the recent adversarial shift in China's public statements about NATO and builds the case that NATO should invest in efforts to understand, track, and counter China's narratives about the alliance. The report was commissioned by the China program of the United States Institute of Peace.

#### ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Philip Shetler-Jones is a senior research fellow at the International Security Studies Department of the Royal United Services Institute (RUSI) in London, where he focuses on geopolitical relations in the Indo-Pacific region. Previously, he served as an officer in the UK Royal Marine Commandos; held positions at the United Nations and the European Union; and consulted for NATO, the Organisation for Security Co-operation in Europe, the UK Ministry of Defence, and Chatham House.

The views expressed in this report are those of the author(s) alone. They do not necessarily reflect the views of the United States Institute of Peace. The boundaries shown on any maps in this report are approximate and do not imply official endorsement or acceptance of the United States Institute of Peace. An online edition of this and related reports can be found on our website (www.usip.org), together with additional information on the subject.

© 2023 by the United States Institute of Peace

#### **United States Institute of Peace**

2301 Constitution Avenue NW Washington, DC 20037

(202) 457-1700 www.USIP.org

Special Report no. 526. First published 2023.

ISBN: 978-1-60127-930-9





NATO secretary general Jens Stoltenberg, left, and President Joe Biden speak before attending a meeting at the NATO summit in Madrid on June 29, 2022. (Photo by Brendan Smialowski/pool via AP)

## Introduction

Relations between the People's Republic of China (PRC) and NATO—the military alliance of 31 European and North American nations initially formed to defend against Soviet aggression—have dropped to their lowest point since the bombing of the Chinese embassy in Belgrade in 1999. Simultaneously, the combination of intensified Sino-US competition, increased NATO attention to the PRC, Chinese concerns about multilateral security associations in Asia, and closer Sino-Russia relations have made Chinese attitudes toward NATO more relevant than ever. Since Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in February 2022, the PRC's communications on NATO have sharpened in ways that amount to a rhetorical attack on the alliance's legitimacy. And with this rhetoric becoming increasingly hostile, it has the potential to undermine NATO partnerships and relationships not just in the Euro-Atlantic but also in the Indo-Pacific. This suggests a greater need to invest in countering negative narratives to the extent that they can potentially hurt the alliance—with priority given to specific messages and audiences and to relationships with partners in the Asia-Pacific region.<sup>1</sup>

The PRC's ambitions and policies—particularly those viewed as "challenges" to the interests, security, and values of the NATO alliance in its 2022 Strategic Concept—are attracting much attention. But what the PRC says about NATO also deserves thoughtful consideration. Although Sino-NATO relations have fluctuated, alternating between opposition and alignment since early

in the Cold War, Beijing's harsh narratives on NATO have recently become more pronounced. On the eve of the 2022 NATO Summit in Madrid, an editorial in the *Global Times*, a daily tabloid affiliated with the Chinese Communist Party, used vivid language to warn against closer NATO relations with Asia-Pacific partners: "It's an extremely unwise choice for any Asia-Pacific country and is bound to damage that country's strategic trust with China, inevitably leading to consequences. . . . The sewage of the Cold War cannot be allowed to flow into the Pacific Ocean." 2

NATO should seek to understand, track, and counter such PRC narratives about the alliance for several reasons: first, these narratives can damage perceptions of NATO by its members and its partners, especially Australia, Japan, New Zealand, and South Korea (also known informally as the Asia-Pacific Four, or AP4); second, undermining trust in NATO is a proxy for undermining the principles of collective self-defense and collective security that underpin international security more widely; and third, for the United States and its bilateral allies in the Asia-Pacific region, attacks on NATO are an indirect way of attacking any alliance with the United States.

This report examines the PRC's attitudes toward NATO over time, with a focus on the 2020–2021 period following the debut of NATO's official statements on the PRC and the periods following Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in 2022 and the release of NATO's Strategic Concept (which articulates a new position on China). The report reviews Chinese perceptions of NATO and identifies the main themes of contemporary Chinese discourse on the alliance. It then considers the intended audiences of PRC hostile narratives before turning to the strengths and vulnerabilities of NATO vis-à-vis these narratives. The report concludes with practical recommendations for the alliance.

## Sino-NATO Relations over Time

Since 1949, Sino-NATO relations have fluctuated "between adversary to ally and back again." Five distinct periods can be identified. After the initial period of early Cold War antipathy, a second period, beginning in 1972, saw China making "an active diplomatic effort to persuade Western European leaders to strengthen NATO" as a way of drawing Soviet strength away from its borders.<sup>4</sup>

However, the third period saw NATO cast in a new and dangerous light when a NATO bomb struck China's embassy in Belgrade during the air campaign of the 1999 Kosovo war, resulting in the deaths of three Chinese nationals. The unfortunate accident had a strong, formative effect on the reputation of NATO in China that persists to this day. Official registration of protest over the bombing was accompanied by state-sanctioned expressions of anger against NATO—involving days of street demonstrations in several major Chinese cities—and the issuance of a rare government statement. On the day of Russia's 2022 invasion of Ukraine, a PRC foreign ministry spokesperson told reporters that "NATO still owes the Chinese people a debt of blood." 5

The fourth period, following the September 11, 2001 attacks in the United States and NATO's mission to Afghanistan, was relatively benign despite the PRC's opposition to NATO expansion and the Balkan interventions. The Afghanistan mission brought NATO to China's borders, yet Beijing appeared to view the mission positively, whether out of genuine optimism that it would

address the threat of Islamist terrorism or as a way of casting some legitimacy on its own counterterrorism policies in its far western regions. In testimony before the US-China Economic and Security Review Commission in April 2012, China expert Christina Lin pointed to a series of positive exchanges:

In 2002, the Chinese ambassador in Brussels visited NATO headquarters with then SecGen Lord Robertson and explored ways for engagements, particularly in Afghanistan. . . . Following the visit of the Director General of the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs to NATO Headquarters in 2007, the political dialogue on [the] senior staff level [took] place on a rather regular basis. In May 2007, NATO Military Committee Chairman General Ray Henault expressed that in addition to political relations, NATO wants to establish direct 'military-to-military' relations with Chinese armed forces and shake off the embassy-bombing shadow.<sup>6</sup>

In 2008, the People's Liberation Army Navy began cooperating with NATO navies on counterpiracy operations in the Gulf of Aden.<sup>7</sup> And in 2011, the *Global Times*—known for its hawkish views on Chinese foreign policy—published a positive opinion piece about cooperation between NATO and the Shanghai Cooperation Organization.<sup>8</sup>

The fifth (and current) period of Sino-NATO relations began in 2019. During this period, Beijing's attitude toward NATO seems to have been formed in considerable part by the deterioration in both US-China and Europe-China relations over the preceding few years. The first time the significance of China's rise appeared in an official NATO statement was in December 2019; the London Declaration, issued at the NATO Leaders Meeting, stated that Beijing's "growing influence and international policies present both opportunities and challenges." Almost a year later, a report entitled "NATO 2030: United for a New Era," produced by an independent panel of experts appointed by the NATO secretary general, identified China as a "systemic rival" and recommended that NATO "continue efforts to build resilience and counter cyber attacks and disinformation that originate in China." At their June 2021 summit meeting in Brussels, alliance leaders reiterated and expanded on earlier statements: "China's growing influence and international policies can present challenges that we need to address together as an Alliance. . . . . China's stated ambitions and assertive behaviour present systemic challenges to the rules-based international order and to areas relevant to Alliance security." 10

Perhaps the biggest perceived affront to China has been its treatment in NATO's Strategic Concept, a long-term strategy and planning document that was revised significantly in 2022 from its previous 2010 version. The document more clearly puts China and NATO in opposing positions: "The People's Republic of China's (PRC) stated ambitions and coercive policies challenge our [NATO's] interests, security and values." The PRC is mainly covered in paragraphs 13 and 14. Paragraph 13 defines the problem:

The PRC employs a broad range of political, economic and military tools to increase its global footprint and project power, while remaining opaque about its strategy, intentions and military build-up. The PRC's malicious hybrid and cyber operations and its confrontational rhetoric and disinformation target Allies and harm Alliance security. The PRC seeks to control key technological and industrial sectors, critical infrastructure, and strategic materials and supply chains. It uses its economic leverage to create strategic dependencies and enhance

its influence. It strives to subvert the rules-based international order, including in the space, cyber and maritime domains. The deepening strategic partnership between the People's Republic of China and the Russian Federation and their mutually reinforcing attempts to undercut the rules-based international order run counter to our values and interests.

#### Paragraph 14 lists the actions NATO plans to take:

We remain open to constructive engagement with the PRC, including to build reciprocal transparency, with a view to safeguarding the Alliance's security interests. We will work together responsibly, as Allies, to address the systemic challenges posed by the PRC to Euro-Atlantic security and ensure NATO's enduring ability to guarantee the defence and security of Allies. We will boost our shared awareness, enhance our resilience and preparedness, and protect against the PRC's coercive tactics and efforts to divide the Alliance. We will stand up for our shared values and the rules-based international order, including freedom of navigation.

All of this said, regardless of the period of relations, Chinese and NATO interests have at times aligned, proving that the relationship is not inherently antagonistic. Nor have China and NATO necessarily paid significant attention to one another over time. Aside from the Belgrade bombing, as Filip Šebok and Richard Q. Turcsányi noted in a paper for the NATO Strategic Communications Centre of Excellence, NATO hardly featured in the PRC's official communications until recently: "There were only 18 direct mentions of NATO in regular press conferences of [the] Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs between 2002 and 2020—compared to 21 mentions of the Czech Republic, over 200 of Germany, and almost 5,000 of the US." 12

## China's Perceptions and Discourse

Before analyzing what China has been saying about NATO in the last several years, it is worth exploring some of the perceptions behind Beijing's rhetoric. According to a summary of a 2021 dialogue organized by the US-based Center for Strategic Decision Research and the China Institute for International Strategic Studies (closely affiliated with the Chinese People's Liberation Army), Chinese perceptions could be roughly summarized as follows:<sup>13</sup>

- NATO is a Cold War organization that needs a threat to survive, and China is a convenient scapegoat. China's military modernization gives NATO a pretext for higher military spending.
- The United States dominates NATO and seeks to use it to turn Europeans, who are
  politically divided and militarily uneven, against China and to transition NATO from a
  regional to a global alliance.
- Western initiatives are nothing but attempts to prevent China's rise in terms of strategic
  capability. The United States has been criticizing China and applying double standards
  on its development of new hypersonic missiles, intermediate missiles, stealth aircraft,
  battlefield robotics, and cyber and space weapons, even as the United States and its
  allies are developing the same capabilities.

- The West's claims of security vulnerabilities and Chinese state interference are invoked for protectionist reasons and to give Western companies an unfair market advantage.
- The United States and its allies are violating principles of state sovereignty and noninterference by condemning China and imposing sanctions on it for its internal behavior in, for example, Xinjiang, Hong Kong, and Taiwan.
- China's rise, along with the emergence of other major powers, means that the Western-dominated multilateral system is obsolete and Western power will be reduced. Unwilling to accept this, the West has tried to revitalize the G-7 (an economic and political forum for advanced countries) by adding Australia, India, South Africa, and South Korea; and tries to use the Quad (a strategic security dialogue between Australia, India, Japan, and the United States) and NATO global outreach to contain China's legitimate rise. This effort is destabilizing global politics by dividing the world into new Cold War blocs.

These perceptions both underlie PRC discourse on NATO and reflect the broad thrust of PRC foreign and security policy—which essentially opposes a US-led order that appears bent on containing China and instead seeks a new world order that facilitates acceptance of and respect for China's leadership status.<sup>14</sup>

# Obsolescence, Belligerence, Illegitimacy

China's underlying perceptions and declared foreign policy ambitions have coalesced in an overarching narrative that can be roughly summed up as follows: Although China is the future (ergo the West is the past), American primacy is threatened by China's inevitable rise, and so the United States uses all means at its disposal—including alliances like NATO—to hype a China threat and contain China's rise. In determining how to respond to this broad narrative, it helps to break down the elements of China's messaging and discourse on NATO into three main categories: obsolescence, belligerence, and illegitimacy.

#### **OBSOLESCENCE: COLD WAR THINKING**

The PRC's narrative of Western decline serves to support the domestic legitimacy of the Chinese Communist Party and gain external acceptance for China's overseas power projection. In Beijing's view, NATO is an emblem of Western decline and is attached to outmoded concepts and institutions, including, for example, so-called Cold War thinking. As Chinese foreign ministry spokesperson Zhao Lijian put it in April 2022, "NATO was born out of the Cold War and should have long become a past tense." This interweaving of NATO with established PRC foreign policy narratives became even more evident in the remarks made by China's permanent representative to the United Nations, Zhang Jun. At a UN Security Council briefing on Ukraine in June 2022, Zhang stated, "The Cold War ended a long time ago, It is necessary for NATO to reconsider its own positioning and its responsibilities, completely abandon the Cold-War mentality that is

based on bloc confrontation, and strive to build a balanced, effective, and sustainable European security framework in line with the principle of indivisible security."<sup>16</sup>

Beijing views obsolete thinking as afflicting NATO's whole conceptual mindset, which, in turn, shapes its approach to China. In remarks in June 2022, the spokesperson of the Chinese mission to the European Union stated that "NATO's so-called Strategic Concept, filled with Cold war thinking and ideological bias, is maliciously attacking and smearing China. We firmly oppose it." <sup>177</sup>

These examples suggest that China objects to NATO's perceived embodiment of two institutional and structural aspects of Cold War thinking: bloc formation and confrontation. The theme of illegitimate collective defense alliances and minilaterals (small groups of countries collaborating to achieve shared goals) is connected to the broader Chinese discourse on resisting attempts to contain the PRC. Beijing's statements on the international order emphasize the centrality of the UN Security Council and imply that multilateral alliances based on the right of collective self-defense somehow lack legitimacy, despite the fact that Article 51 of the UN charter specifically validates the right of collective defense. As noted by the spokesperson of China's mission to the EU, "NATO claims itself to be a defensive organization that upholds the rules-based international order, but it has bypassed the UN Security Council and waged wars against sovereign states, creating huge casualties and leaving tens of millions displaced." <sup>18</sup>

Also implying a Western attachment to obsolete thinking, the PRC has talked of a needed evolution of security concepts from "absolute" security to "indivisible" security. In April 2022, General Secretary Xi Jinping highlighted the concept of indivisible security—the idea that no country should strengthen its own security at the expense of others<sup>19</sup>—as a distinguishing feature in his proposed Global Security Initiative: "We should uphold the principle of indivisibility of security, build a balanced, effective and sustainable security architecture, and oppose the building of national security on the basis of insecurity in other countries."<sup>20</sup> According to the official concept paper published in February 2023, the initiative "aims to eliminate the root causes of international conflicts, improve global security governance, encourage joint international efforts to bring more stability and certainty to a volatile and changing era, and promote durable peace and development in the world."<sup>21</sup>

Beijing is essentially touting a superior security order that will supersede the current, US-led order. Again, China asserts that, as an institution founded on collective defense, NATO has not been heeding the principle underlying the concept of indivisible security. (The Kremlin, incidentally, has also promoted this principle in the context of earlier European security cooperation agreements.) In remarks made on separate occasions, spokesperson Zhao and UN ambassador Zhang have issued the following warnings:

NATO must immediately . . . renounce its blind faith in military might and misguided practice of seeking absolute security, halt the dangerous attempt to destabilize Europe and the Asia-Pacific, and act in the interest of security and stability in Europe and beyond.<sup>22</sup>

The Ukraine crisis has once again sounded alarm for the world. Security is indivisible. A blind faith in the position of strength, the expansion of military alliance, and the pursuit of one's own security at the expense of the insecurity of other countries will inevitably lead to security dilemmas.<sup>23</sup>

The flag of Finland is raised at NATO headquarters on the sidelines of a NATO foreign ministers meeting in Brussels on April 4, 2023. Finland's accession as the 31st member of the alliance occurred just over a year after Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine. (Photo by Geert Vanden Wijngaert/AP)



The wider global economic disruption to energy, food, and fertilizer prices resulting from Russia's war against Ukraine created another opportunity for the PRC to portray "United Statesled Western countries" (in other

words, NATO members) as irresponsible in pursuing their own security at the expense of others. A June 2022 article in the *China Daily*, owned by the Chinese Communist Party, contended that "United States-led Western countries were more busy sending shipments of lethal weapons to Ukraine and have imposed sanctions on Russia, risking the prolonged continuation of the conflict but leaving the world to foot the bill. Food prices have reached an all-time high, as Russian and Ukrainian grain exports are hindered by port disruptions and Western sanctions."<sup>24</sup>

In response to consolidation of the European security order around NATO membership, Beijing seems intent on undermining alliance solidarity by implying that membership or partnership with NATO is somehow incompatible with good relations with the PRC. In a statement following the announcement of Finland's decision to apply for NATO membership, spokesperson Zhao hinted at the damage NATO membership can cause countries' bilateral relations with the PRC: "Finland's application to NATO will bring new factor to bilateral ties with China." <sup>25</sup>

#### BELLIGERENCE: STIRRING UP TROUBLE

In the lead-up to Russia's invasion of Ukraine, Sino-Russian rapprochement began to change NATO's attitude toward the PRC; at the same time, Beijing's and Moscow's narratives about NATO began to converge. On February 4, 2022, in a joint statement released when President Vladimir Putin was visiting Beijing, China and Russia signaled their opposition to further NATO expansion.<sup>26</sup> Over the summer of 2022, the PRC's messaging about the war emphasized elements of its critical stance toward NATO; moreover, its messages aligned with the Russian narrative that Washington was "the initiator and main instigator of the Ukrainian crisis."<sup>27</sup>

In late June, inclusion of the AP4 countries in the NATO summit in Madrid prompted the PRC to portray the alliance as a source of danger for Asian security and as evidence of a developing

Asian NATO. At a UN Security Council briefing on June 28, Zhang stated, "We firmly oppose certain elements clamoring for NATO's involvement in the Asia Pacific, or an Asia Pacific version of NATO on the back of military alliances. The long-outdated Cold War script must never be reenacted in the Asia Pacific. The kind of turmoil and conflict that are affecting parts of the world must not be allowed to happen in the Asia Pacific."<sup>28</sup>

In a related statement, the PRC highlighted the long peace the Asia-Pacific region has experienced since the end of the Indo-China conflicts in the late 1970s and implied that Asian problems should be addressed by Asian actors. At a press conference on June 30, Zhao asserted, "The Asia-Pacific is one of the most peaceful and stable regions in the world and a promising land for cooperation and development. Any attempt to undermine its peace and stability and sabotage regional solidarity and cooperation will be unanimously rejected by the people in China and the rest of the Asia-Pacific." <sup>29</sup>

By contrasting NATO's supposed inherently aggressive character (and associating that with insecurity in Europe) with the idealized peace of Asia, China was subtly reinforcing its centrality in the region and making the case that NATO's interest in the Indo-Pacific or Asia-Pacific represents a threat to regional security. Also in late June, the spokesperson of the Chinese mission to the EU said, "The Strategic Concept claims that other countries pose challenges, but it is NATO that is creating problems around the world. . . . Who's challenging global security and undermining world peace? Are there any wars or conflicts over the years where NATO is not involved?" 30

#### ILLEGITIMACY: BLOC FORMATION AND INTRUSION

China's main attack on NATO's legitimacy is based on structural and geographic objections. The structural critique implies that blocs or even collective security alliances are inherently contrary to a just, democratic, and stable international order. The geographic critique implies that NATO is overstepping its bounds and entering a region where it has no right to be. Both lines are sometimes used in combination, as the spokesperson of the Chinese mission to the EU did when saying, "NATO claims that its defense zone will not go beyond the North Atlantic, but it has flexed its muscle in the Asia-Pacific region in recent years and sought to stir up bloc confrontation here, as it has done in Europe."<sup>31</sup>

NATO's current interest in the Indo-Pacific makes it a convenient emblem of a trend emerging in the Asian security structure that worries China: defense minilateralism. Until recently, the US-led security order in the region took a hub-and-spoke form, with an array of bilateral alliances connecting the United States to Australia, Japan, the Philippines, South Korea, and Thailand. However, these alliances have started to be overlaid with a latticework of new minilateral structures, some linking groups of Asian nations and others linking Asian, European, and North American countries. China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs responded to a speech by Secretary of State Antony Blinken in June 2022 with the following statement:

The US administration's Indo-Pacific strategy is self-contradictory: the US claims to promote the region's "freedom and openness" as its goal, while in reality co-opting with allies to forge a "five-four-three-two-one" formation made up of the Five Eyes, the Quad, AUKUS, bilateral alliances and IPEF, forming exclusive "small circles" and forcing countries in the region to take sides. AUKUS helps Australia build nuclear-powered submarines and develops hypersonic

weapons, pushing up the risk for a regional arms race. Under the pretext of fighting illegal fishing and keeping supply chains resilient, the Quad has vigorously pursued military cooperation and intelligence sharing. The US has also encouraged NATO's involvement in the Asia-Pacific. These are all attempts to materialize an "Asia-Pacific version of NATO" and promote "integrated deterrence" against China.<sup>32</sup>

The PRC's lumping together of other groupings and NATO seems aimed at delegitimizing not just collective security in the strict sense but any association of defense cooperation or collaboration, in particular those led by or including the United States. A Ministry of Foreign Affairs press release from February 2023 on the potential of political settlement of the Ukraine crisis asserted that "the security of a region should not be achieved by strengthening or expanding military blocs." Beijing has even claimed that the United States wants to use NATO for "harming Europe." The implication is that countries that ally with the United States are somehow either vassals or allowing themselves to be brainwashed or both. Perhaps because China perceives a lack of agency among smaller states, Beijing presumes what it sees as its own regional leadership would be an acceptable alternative to so-called US hegemony.

The PRC insinuates geographic illegitimacy by arguing that an organization based on North Atlantic security is an alien intruder in the Asian region. The fact that the PRC held military exercises alongside Russia in the Euro-Atlantic in recent years, in the Mediterranean in 2015, and the Baltic region in 2017 has not prevented Beijing from criticizing NATO for "inserting itself" in Asia-Pacific affairs. As Ministry of Foreign Affairs spokesperson Wang Wenbin asserted, "NATO, a military organisation in the North Atlantic, has in recent years come to the Asia-Pacific region to throw its weight around and stir up conflicts. . . . NATO has messed up Europe. Is it now trying to mess up the Asia-Pacific and even the world?" 35

The warning is not just directed at NATO itself, but also at NATO's partners and others in the region. The *Global Times* editorial published just before NATO leaders met in Madrid in July 2022 made this abundantly clear. In addition to warning that "catering to NATO's Asia-Pacificization is tantamount to inviting wolves into the house," the editorial declared that doing so was "bound to damage [countries'] strategic trust with China."

Beijing's narrative logic—which connects interference by non-Asians in regional security with the deliberate stirring up of tensions and propensity for war—reached its high point in the implication of an Asian NATO: China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs asserted, "The US pushes NATO to insert itself in Asia-Pacific affairs, fan the 'China threat' narrative in the bloc's new strategic concept, and include in its Madrid Summit such US allies in the Asia-Pacific as Japan, the Republic of Korea (ROK) and Australia, in a bid to build an 'Asia-Pacific version of NATO,' which would disrupt security and stability in the Asia-Pacific region."<sup>37</sup> The use of scare quotes around "Asia-Pacific version of NATO" serves not only to cast doubt on the idea itself but also to give a misleading impression as to its origin. Neither NATO nor the United States has expressed an ambition to create an Asian NATO; in fact, they have made many statements to the contrary, clearly indicating that no such move is desired or intended.<sup>38</sup> The idea of an Asian NATO is almost exclusively one that emanates, unconsciously or by design, from Chinese discourse.

### China's Audiences

Estimating the danger that PRC narratives pose to NATO requires some understanding of the target audiences. This section identifies audiences from Beijing's likely perspective, assesses the effects on these audiences from NATO's likely perspective, and weighs the importance of these effects.

#### SPEAKING TO THOSE AT HOME AND ABROAD

The wider world is not necessarily the PRC's primary audience. Research suggests that the domestic audience is more important for China. As Šebok and Turcsányi stated in their NATO background paper, "Chinese actors try to follow its leaders' instructions and wishes, and the Party overall is motivated by a desire to increase legitimacy vis-à-vis the Chinese domestic audience. These factors are increasingly contributing to the uncompromising posture of Chinese diplomacy abroad." This is consistent with the larger pattern of PRC security policy and resource allocation, which suggests that internal threats to state security and the position of the PRC are higher priorities than foreign threats to the country. The message that outside powers are containing China and ganging up to prevent its rise is becoming more salient as internal questions inevitably arise about how many of China's economic difficulties might be the result of choices by the current Communist Party leadership.

The second audience is likely China's partners, particularly Russia. Despite the negative impact Russia's war has had on PRC interests (including food price inflation and exposing double standards on questions of national sovereignty), Beijing remains reluctant to appear as an unreliable friend. For Russia, there are potential benefits from reciprocal support on issues where their interests align. Writing presciently two decades ago, international security expert Richard Weitz observed that

from Moscow's perspective, periodically joining Beijing to denounce U.S.-Japanese defense cooperation elicits, at minimal cost, Chinese declarations against NATO enlargement and other Western policies the Russian government opposes. The appearance of an embryonic Russian-Chinese united front toward Japan also encourages Tokyo to moderate its claims of sovereignty over the Russian-occupied southern islands of the Kurile chain—Habomai, Shikotan, Etorofu, and Kunashiri, known in Japan as the "Northern Territories." <sup>41</sup>

Considering Japan has been, as Weitz notes, the target of three treaties between Moscow and Beijing (in 1896, 1924, and 1950), it must be discomforting for Tokyo to observe how "Chinese officials have expressed renewed support for Russia's position on the Kurile issue." Russia and Japan both claim sovereignty over the southern chain of the Kuril Islands. Moscow seized them during World War II, but Tokyo views them as Japan's "Northern Territories." Given Russia's current weakened state due to the war with Ukraine and China's support, Japan may be concerned about Chinese influence over any Moscow-Tokyo negotiations. Ironically, the more Sino-Russian relations align, the clearer it becomes for Asian and Euro-Atlantic partners that they share common security interests.

The remaining international audience is probably next in terms of importance, particularly the broad segment sometimes described as the "Global South" or the "new nonaligned."<sup>44</sup> China claims moral leadership over this group of countries (albeit a role contested by India) and seeks to cultivate in this group a worldview that supports its strategic preferences on points such as countering American hegemony.<sup>45</sup> Recent analysis suggests that Beijing invests heavily in messaging to African audiences and Arabic- and Spanish-speaking audiences, and the efforts have been relatively successful.<sup>46</sup>

## WHERE CHINA'S AUDIENCES AND NATO'S INTERESTS INTERSECT

Although the PRC seems to be giving more attention recently to reaching audiences abroad, when it comes to Euro-Atlantic audiences, its current approach to communications does not appear to be doing much to prevent a general trend of rising suspicion and hostility toward China.<sup>47</sup> From NATO's perspective, this wider world—particularly those regions where NATO seeks to sustain or develop its global partnerships—is the more important audience. It is when those partnerships happen to be in the Asia-Pacific that PRC narratives seem to come into the most direct conflict with NATO interests. Foreign Ministry spokesperson Zhao has warned, albeit in reference to European enlargement, that "we advise relevant countries to exercise caution when developing relations with NATO."<sup>48</sup>

This message may be aimed at impacting support for existing frameworks like the AP4, but also at impeding potentially wider NATO partnerships in the Asia-Pacific region. Some commentators suggest that "what China is really addressing is Southeast Asia and the broader region, and ASEAN [the Association of Southeast Asian Nations] in particular." India's preference for nonalignment may not be conducive to implementing the recommendation of the NATO 2030 report that "NATO should begin internal discussions about a possible future partnership with India," but sooner or later, a NATO more oriented to the challenge of China will naturally look to partner in some form with India. 50

From NATO's perspective, the international audiences most relevant are likely existing and potential Indo-Pacific partners, especially segments of their public and elite who are sympathetic to the anti-imperialistic, anti-Western, and anti-American elements of PRC narratives. These audiences' opinions have the potential to limit or reduce the willingness of states in the region to work with NATO and its partners.

The question of how much impact PRC narratives have had to date on regional attitudes toward NATO is hard to judge, not least because it is difficult to find relevant studies or tracking efforts. For NATO policymakers concerned about Asia-Pacific partnerships, this might be a blind spot worth looking into.



German chancellor Olaf Scholz, right, shakes hands with the director of China's Office of the Central Foreign Affairs Commission, Wang Yi, at the Munich Security Conference on February 17, 2023. (Photo by Thomas Kienzle/pool via AP)

## NATO's Vulnerability

An obvious NATO vulnerability with respect to PRC narratives is the diversity of views on China within the alliance. NATO allies were able to agree on language about China in the 2022 Strategic Concept, but as the 2022 US National Security Strategy acknowledges, "Allies and partners may have distinct perspectives on the PRC." For instance, President Joe Biden has repeatedly voiced the United States' commitment to defending Taiwan if it is attacked, but no other NATO ally has come close to saying this. Also, while the National Security Strategy stresses the need for supply chains that are less dependent on Chinese industry, German chancellor Olaf Scholz conveyed a different message by visiting China with a group of business leaders in November 2022—the first G-7 leader to visit the country in three years.

Meanwhile, France has long expressed its wish "to champion a third path in the Indo-Pacific." In September 2022, French President Emmanuel Macron said, "We must also assert Europe's independence in the confrontation between China and the United States. . . . We are not willing to have a strategy of confrontation with China in the Indo-Pacific. . . . We do not believe that alliances that have been established to deal with certain opposing interests should extend to the Indo-Pacific." Like German chancellor Scholz, President Macron also visited China, in April 2023, with a contingent of business leaders.) The French National Strategic Review 2022

makes it clear that "France is working to strengthen the European pillar of the [NATO] Alliance in a pragmatic approach to its role, which rules out an extension to other geographical areas and in particular the Indo-Pacific." <sup>55</sup>

In sum, these different viewpoints indicate a lack of cohesion on China policy among NATO members; and this makes it easier for the PRC to argue that the United States is driving allies into opposition with China against the will and interests of policymakers or sections of their societies who would naturally prefer cooperative relations with Beijing.

It is unclear whether NATO gives adequate attention to the power of PRC narratives, despite the recommendation of the NATO 2030 report to "enhance its understanding of China's capabilities, activities, and intentions that affect Euro-Atlantic security, with a clear-eyed understanding of risk, threat, and opportunity." If NATO officials monitor Chinese discourse, the outputs are not publicized. Any desire to shape narratives in the region does not appear to be matched by funding or capabilities. NATO communication seems to be mostly aimed at internal audiences, with only limited material designed for and directed at Asian partner audiences, let alone Chinese audiences. Although the inclusion of China in NATO's Strategic Concept is significant, some observers may have expected a more pointed or operationally focused treatment of the PRC. Indeed, little remains of the practical proposals put forward in the NATO 2030 report. This makes one question whether the alliance has been too slow to act on the recommendation that "NATO must devote much more time, political resources, and action to the security challenges posed by China." On the recommendation that "NATO must devote much more time, political resources, and action to the security challenges posed by China."

NATO's communication in response to the PRC's actions toward existing or potential NATO partners is not always consistent. As the scholar Jeffrey Michaels noted, NATO has expressed support for partners like Japan and South Korea with regard to their troubles with China and North Korea, but NATO "remained silent" when soldiers of China's People's Liberation Army killed Indian soldiers on their Himalayan frontier in 2020.<sup>58</sup> A NATO communications policy might consider how such instances offer an opportunity to more proactively counter PRC narratives.

Understandably, at this moment, NATO investment in strategic communications concentrates on Russia. However, it does not appear that the balance of strategic communications resources has been adjusted to make progress on the NATO 2030 report's recommendations related to the PRC and to respond to the increasing alignment between Moscow and Beijing.

## Limitations of China's Narratives

PRC narratives about NATO have their limitations and vulnerabilities, too. Despite the suggestion in the *Global Times* editorial that "Washington's strategic will is increasingly coercing and is kidnapping NATO," the lengthening list of problems in PRC-Europe relations—the causes for which are independent of the US-PRC relationship—make Beijing's narrative that NATO is merely a tool of American control over Europe harder to sustain.<sup>59</sup> This is evidenced by the demise of the EU-China Comprehensive Agreement on Investment. After the EU imposed sanctions on China over the human rights abuses in the Xinjiang region in China's northwest in March 2021, Beijing imposed sanctions on EU bodies, European Parliament members, and even think tank researchers.

The PRC's barely muted backing of Putin's war in Ukraine has only clarified the dangers of Chinese foreign policy for Europeans. Beijing's moves to cement the Sino-Russian bond have a retro look that appears to contradict the taunt that America and NATO are the ones mired in a "Cold War mentality." The more PRC messages attack NATO, the more they remind their audiences that Beijing is aligned with Moscow. Beijing and Moscow's "without limits" friendship and the PRC's consistent parroting of Kremlin talking points throughout the conflict have damaged China's relations with many countries in the EU.<sup>60</sup> And the PRC's refusal to condemn the invasion has surely called into question its commitment to the principles of noninterference, peaceful settlement of disputes, and respect for national sovereignty.

As Ukraine succeeded in pushing back against Russia's "special military operation" later in 2022, Beijing's closeness to Moscow exposed some of the flaws in the logic of China's strategic communications on NATO. China's refusal to condemn Russia's flagrant violation of national sovereignty may be a liability in terms of Beijing's attempts to pose as a champion of peace and international law and UN Charter principles. As Putin switched strategy from regime change to forcible annexation, siding with Russia continued to put the PRC in an ever-diminishing minority in the UN General Assembly, as demonstrated by the October 12 vote on Russia's annexation of parts of Ukraine—143 members voted to condemn, 5 voted against, and 35 abstained (including China). If Russia's war runs into further difficulties, Beijing's embarrassment is likely to increase. Meanwhile, if NATO allies continue to appear to be alleviating the causes of worldwide repercussions of the war (price rises and shortages of food, fuel, and fertilizer), China will find it increasingly hard to convince the world that it can offer a superior model of security.

# Thinking Ahead and Recommendations

NATO's Strategic Concept expresses concern about the resilience of its allies against PRC actions that could undermine the coherence and strength of their societies, economies, and democratic institutions. NATO's recent research suggests that the most efficient long-term strategy for dealing with PRC narratives "is to bolster the societal resilience of NATO member states and concentrate on shaping their own strategic narratives, which must transcend mere reactions to Chinese actions and offer alternative positive visions." While the idea of offering alternative positive visions is sound, the alliance should look beyond the resilience of allies and take steps to better understand and, if necessary, neutralize sources of damage to the alliance inflicted via NATO's partners and partnerships. The success of the Chinese narrative that the inherent right of collective self-defense and the organizations that uphold that right are illegitimate would represent not just a defeat for the principles NATO stands for but also a more general danger for global peace and stability.

In addition, NATO should pay close attention to the effects of PRC narratives on the perceptions of Chinese citizens. Failure to do so would be shortsighted. It is not self-evident that the perceptions of the Chinese audience are either accurately represented by the messages of the

Wang Yi (left), then China's foreign minister, listens as UN secretary-general Antonio Guterres speaks during a highlevel Security Council meeting on the situation in Ukraine at UN headquarters on September 22, 2022. (Photo by Mary Altaffer/AP)

PRC or beyond the influence of outside actors, including NATO's own strategic communications. Although Sino-NATO relations are at a low today, channels for influence are not entirely foreclosed. On September 22, 2022, NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg discussed Russia's war against Ukraine during talks



with Chinese foreign minister Wang Yi on the sidelines of the UN General Assembly meeting in New York.<sup>64</sup> In February 2023, talks between NATO and PRC counterparts restarted after a pause that seemed to have been caused mainly by COVID-related restrictions.<sup>65</sup> Chinese leadership can and will change eventually. NATO should take a long view and use the channels it still has with Chinese officials—and perhaps in a more limited way with ordinary Chinese people—to prepare for a day when the pendulum swings back in a positive direction.

When it comes to external messages, PRC narratives smear NATO largely as a means of blackening the reputation of the United States and undermining strategically inconvenient norms like the inherent right to collective self-defense, including by China's neighbors but also by countries in the Global South. The following recommendations therefore focus on that wider audience, where NATO has more immediate interests and influence.

1. NATO should commission a mechanism for analysis, with support from Indo-Pacific and Euro-Atlantic specialists, to estimate the level of threat emanating from Russian and PRC strategic communications in order to guide the allocation of resources toward countering narratives that undermine or attack NATO in each case. The mechanism should dynamically track trends in PRC strategic communications related to NATO. The scope of tracking should go beyond covering the objectives and methods of PRC narratives by measuring the impact and results of PRC communications, based on differentiated audience analysis. Cooperation between the NATO Strategic Communications Centre of Excellence and nascent counterparts in Asian partner nations may be leveraged to support such a mechanism.<sup>66</sup> Collection of relevant information could be facilitated not just by NATO's strategic partners in the region, such as the AP4, but also by other

- friends and partners whose populations are also important targets of influence (for example, Indonesia, the Philippines, and Singapore).
- After gaining a better understanding through the above measures, NATO should develop a strategic communications strategy that covers the Indo-Pacific, in consultation with the AP4 and other regional partners.
- 3. NATO should explore efforts to influence opinion in China about the alliance.

While proposing a NATO communications policy for Asia is beyond the scope of this report, it is possible to suggest some messages that NATO should consider communicating to China and the region more broadly. Some are predicated on a determination of what the alliance wants to accomplish in the Indo-Pacific. The alliance's objective in the region has not been clearly spelled out. Unlike the European Union and several Euro-Atlantic and Asian nations (for example, France, Germany, the United Kingdom, Canada, South Korea, and Japan), NATO has only produced a two-paragraph China policy (in the 2022 Strategic Concept), not an Indo-Pacific strategy.

Notwithstanding the lack of an overarching strategy document, one major theme of a NATO communications strategy for the Indo-Pacific would likely be upholding the inherent right of states to collective self-defense. This right is a particularly important element of protection for smaller states against aggressive hegemony. Notably, this right exists for all states, not just UN members. It is logical that larger or stronger states seeking to intimidate and bully smaller states would try to attack this right or criticize states that are attempting to activate it by forming alliances or looser political or security associations. Steps should be taken to ensure that Russia and China do not succeed in drawing support to the argument that indivisible security effectively delegitimizes moves to put the right into practice.

The PRC's painting of "ganging up" or bloc formation as unnatural and illegitimate aims to discredit a long-standing right under international law that predates the UN Charter. This suggests a hegemonic mindset, which is ironic, considering one of China's lines of attack against NATO is that it is a thinly veiled hegemonic project by the United States. When it comes to the Asian audience, themes of anti-hegemony and the sovereign equality of small states to larger states enjoy popular support, particularly among populations raised on a postcolonial narrative of national liberation.

Finally, it may be possible to flip the PRC's narratives by talking about the alliance more from the experience and perspective of smaller allies—for whom the right of collective self-defense offers the best protection against a large and periodically predatory neighbor. In particular, flipping the narrative about NATO might work best if the message about why the alliance continues to exist and why it seeks common cause with partners around the globe comes from more recent members, such as the Baltic states and central European nations, instead of the larger, longer- term allies.

### Notes

- For the purposes of this report, "narrative" is defined as "a means for political actors to construct a shared meaning of the past,
  present and future of international politics to shape the behavior of domestic and international actors." Alister Miskimmon, Ben
  O'Loughlin, and Laura Roselle, Forging the World: Strategic Narratives and International Relations (Ann Arbor: University of
  Michigan Press, 2017).
- 2. "Asia-Pacific Countries Should Not Stand Under 'Dangerous Wall' of NATO: Global Times Editorial," *Global Times*, June 28, 2022, www.globaltimes.cn/page/202206/1269282.shtml.
- 3. Jeffrey H. Michaels, "'A Very Different Kind of Challenge'? NATO's Prioritization of China in Historical Perspective," *International Politics* 69 (2021): 1045–64.
- 4. Michaels, "'A Very Different Kind of Challenge'?" See also Robert L. Pfaltzgraff, "China, Soviet Strategy, and American Policy," *International Security* 5, no. 2 (1980): 24–48.
- 5. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hua Chunying's Regular Press Conference on February 24, 2022," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/202202/t20220224\_10645282.html.
- 6. Christina Lin, "NATO-China Cooperation: Opportunities and Challenges," ISPSW Strategic Series: Focus on Defense and International Security, no. 189, Institute for Strategic, Political, Security and Economic Consultancy, April 2012, www.files.ethz.ch/isn/141148/189\_Lin.pdf.
- 7. Center for Strategic Decision Research and China Institute for International Strategic Studies, "NATO-China Relations: Charting the Way Forward," February 2022, 12, https://www.ceris.be/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/NATO-China-Relations-01032021.pdf.
- 8. Chris Dalby, "Afghanistan Offers Common Cause for SCO and NATO," *Global Times*, June 19, 2011, www.globaltimes.cn/content /662238.shtml.
- 9. "NATO 2030: United for a New Era; Analysis and Recommendations of the Reflection Group Appointed by the NATO Secretary General," November 25, 2020, 28, www.nato.int/nato\_static\_fl2014/assets/pdf/2020/12/pdf/201201-Reflection-Group-Final-Report -Uni.pdf.
- 10. NATO, "Brussels Summit Communiqué," June 14, 2021, www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news\_185000.htm.
- 11. NATO, "NATO 2022 Strategic Concept," June 29, 2022, 5, www.nato.int/nato\_static\_fl2014/assets/pdf/2022/6/pdf/290622-strategic -concept.pdf.
- 12. Filip Šebok and Richard Q. Turcsányi, "China as a Narrative Challenge for NATO Member States," NATO Strategic Communications Centre of Excellence, November 2021, 10, www.stratcomcoe.org/publications/china-as-a-narrative-challenge-for -nato-member-states/220.
- 13. The following points are lightly paraphrased from Center for Strategic Decision Research and China Institute for International Strategic Studies, "NATO-China Relations," 5–6.
- 14. "In 2016, Xi said that while China has solved the issue of being beaten (via Mao Zedong's securing of China's independence) and hungry (via Deng Xiaoping's economic reform), it has not yet solved the problem of suffering defamation. Xi thus sees his historical task as ensuring that China is respected internationally, commensurate with China's newly achieved power status." Šebok and Turcsányi, "China as a Narrative Challenge for NATO Member States," 7–8.
- 15. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Zhao Lijian's Regular Press Conference on April 7, 2022," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/2511\_665403/202204/t20220407 \_10665501.html.
- 16. "Remarks by Ambassador Zhang Jun at the UN Security Council Briefing on Ukraine: From Chinese Mission to the United Nations," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, June 28, 2022, www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjb\_663304/zwjg\_665342/zwbd\_665378/202206/t20220629\_10711597.html.
- 17. "Spokesperson of Chinese Mission to the EU Speaks on a Question Concerning NATO's Comments on China in its Strategic Concept," Mission of the People's Republic of China to the European Union, June 29, 2022, http://eu.china-mission.gov.cn/eng/fyrjh/202206/t20220630\_10712350.htm.
- 18. "Spokesperson of Chinese Mission to the EU Speaks," Mission of the People's Republic of China to the European Union.
- 19. Polina Ivanova and John Paul Rathbone, "What Is 'Indivisible Security'? The Principle at the Heart of Russia's Ire Against Nato," *Financial Times*, February 7, 2022, www.ft.com/content/84a43896-2dfd-4be4-8d2a-c68a5a68547a.
- 20. Kevin Yao and Yew Lun Tian, "China's Xi Proposes 'Global Security Initiative," Without Giving Details," Reuters, April 21, 2022, www.reuters.com/world/china/chinas-xi-says-unilateral-sanctions-will-not-work-2022-04-21.

- 21. "The Global Security Initiative Concept Paper," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, February 21, 2023, www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjbxw/202302/t20230221\_11028348.html.
- 22. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Zhao Lijian's Regular Press Conference on June 30, 2022," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/2511\_665403/202206/t20220630 \_10713185.html.
- 23. "Remarks by Ambassador Zhang Jun," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China.
- 24. Ren Qi, "Ukraine-Russia Conflict a Major Threat to Global Food Security," China Daily, June 8, 2022, www.chinadaily.com.cn/a /202206/08/WS62a0037ba310fd2b29e6159b.html.
- 25. Riyaz ul Khaliq, "China Says Finland's Application to NATO Brings 'New Factor' in Ties," Anadolu Agency, May 16, 2022, www.aa .com.tr/en/asia-pacific/china-says-finlands-application-to-nato-brings-new-factor-in-ties/2589319.
- 26. "The sides oppose further enlargement of NATO and call on the North Atlantic Alliance to abandon its ideologized cold war approaches, to respect the sovereignty, security and interests of other countries, the diversity of their civilizational, cultural and historical backgrounds, and to exercise a fair and objective attitude towards the peaceful development of other States." "Joint Statement of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China on the International Relations Entering a New Era and the Global Sustainable Development," Office of the President of Russia, February 4, 2022, en.kremlin.ru/supplement/5770.
- 27. "China Says the US Is the 'Main Instigator' of the War in Ukraine," Al Jazeera, August 10, 2022, www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/8/10 /china-accuses-us-as-main-instigator-of-the-war-in-ukraine.
- 28. "Remarks by Ambassador Zhang Jun," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China.
- 29. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Zhao Lijian's Regular Press Conference on June 30, 2022," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China.
- 30. "Spokesperson of Chinese Mission to the EU Speaks," Mission of the People's Republic of China to the European Union.
- 31. "Spokesperson of Chinese Mission to the EU Speaks," Mission of the People's Republic of China to the European Union.
- 32. "Reality Check: Falsehoods in US Perceptions of China," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, June 19, 2022, www.mfa.gov.cn/eng/wjbxw/202206/t20220619\_10706059.html. The Five Eyes is an intelligence alliance comprised of Australia, Canada, New Zealand, the United Kingdom, and the United States. As noted earlier in the report, the Quad is a security dialogue consisting of Australia, India, Japan, and the United States. AUKUS is a trilateral security pact between Australia, the United Kingdom, and the United States. The Indo-Pacific Economic Framework for Prosperity (IPEF) is an economic initiative that currently has 14 member countries.
- 33. "China's Position on the Political Settlement of the Ukraine Crisis," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, February 24, 2023, www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/202302/t20230224\_11030713.html.
- 34. Du Juan Han Bing, "NATO's New Strategic Concept Document Contains the United States' (Evil Intentions'" [in Chinese], Xinhua, June 20, 2022, www.news.cn/world/2022-06/30/c\_1128793716.htm, quoted in Amy Qin and Austin Ramzy, "Labeled a 'Challenge' by NATO, China Signals Its Own Hard-Line Worldview," New York Times, July 1, 2022, www.nytimes.com/2022/07/01/world/asia/ china-nato.html.
- 35. Helen Davidson, "China Says Nato Has 'Messed Up Europe' and Warns over Role in Asia-Pacific," The Guardian, April 29, 2022, www.thequardian.com/world/2022/apr/29/china-says-nato-is-messing-up-europe-and-warns-over-role-in-asia-pacific.
- 36. "Asia-Pacific Countries Should Not Stand Under 'Dangerous Wall' of NATO," Global Times.
- 37. "Reality Check: Falsehoods in US Perceptions of China," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China.
- 38. "U.S. Not Seeking to Create 'Asian NATO,' Defense Secretary Says," Radio Free Asia, June 11, 2022, www.rfa.org/english/news /china/us-not-seeking-to-create-an-asian-nato-06112022010121.html.
- 39. Šebok and Turcsányi, "China as a Narrative Challenge for NATO Member States." However, the authors conclude that "the persuasive effect of such rhetoric remains limited."
- 40. Adrian Zenz, "China's Domestic Security Spending: An Analysis of Available Data," China Brief (Jamestown Foundation) 18, no. 4 (March 12, 2018), www.jamestown.org/program/chinas-domestic-security-spending-analysis-available-data.
- 41. Richard Weitz, "Why Russia and China Have Not Formed an Anti-American Alliance," Naval War College Review 56, no. 4 (2003): 13.
- 42. Weitz, "Why Russia and China Have Not Formed an Anti-American Alliance."

LISIP ORG

- 43. See Julian Ryall, "Could China Take Kuril Islands Claimed by Russia and Japan?," Deutsche Welle, July 31, 2023, www.dw.com/en /could-china-take-kuril-islands-claimed-by-japan-and-russia/a-66396759.
- 44. See, for example, James Jay Carafano, Max Primorac, and Dan Negrea, "The New Non-Aligned Movement," Heritage Foundation, May 17, 2022, www.heritage.org/global-politics/commentary/the-new-non-aligned-movement.
- 45. Nadège Rolland, "China's Southern Strategy," Foreign Affairs, June 9, 2022, www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2022-06-09 /chinas-southern-strategy.

- 46. Maria Repnikova and Bret Schafer, "How the People's Republic of China Amplifies Russian Disinformation," briefing, US Department of State, April 27, 2022, www.state.gov/briefings-foreign-press-centers/how-the-prc-amplifies-russian-disinformation.
- 47. "On 31 May 2021, during the thirtieth group study session of the 19th Politburo of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP), . . . Xi Jinping stated: it is necessary to strengthen top-level design and basic research, build a strategic communications system [zhan lüe chuanbo tixi] with distinctive Chinese characteristics, and make tremendous efforts to improve international communication influence, the attractive power of Chinese culture and China's image, China's discourse persuasiveness, and international public opinion guidance." Aurelio Insisa, "China's Discourse on Strategic Communications: Insights into PRC External Propaganda," Defence Strategic Communications 10, no. 10 (2021): 112, www.stratcomcoe.org/publications/chinas-discourse-on-strategic -communications-insights-into-prc-external-propaganda/227. Meanwhile, "Significant efforts notwithstanding, China's ability to persuade the publics of NATO member states with its narratives remains limited." Šebok and Turcsányi, "China as a Narrative Challenge for NATO Member States," 25.
- 48. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Zhao Lijian's Regular Press Conference on April 7, 2022" [in Chinese], Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/2511\_665403/202204/t20220407 10665501.htm.
- 49. Joshua Keating and Lili Pike, "Why China Is Mad at NATO Right Now," Indian Strategic Studies, July 9, 2022, www.strategicstudyindia .com/2022/07/why-china-is-mad-at-nato-right-now.html.
- 50. NATO, "NATO 2030," 60.
- 51. White House, "National Security Strategy," October 2022, www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Biden-Harris -Administrations-National-Security-Strategy-10.2022.pdf.
- 52. When President Biden made one such remark in September 2022, the White House subsequently clarified that it did not indicate a change in US Taiwan policy. "Biden tells 60 Minutes U.S. troops would defend Taiwan, but White House says this is not official U.S. policy," CBS News, September 18, 2022, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/president-joe-biden-taiwan-60-minutes -2022-09-18/.
- 53. Ministry for Europe and Foreign Affairs, "France's Partnerships in the Indo-Pacific," April 2021, www.diplomatie.gouv.fr/en/photos -publications-and-graphics/publications/article/france-s-partnerships-in-the-indo-pacific-apr-2021.
- 54. "Ambassadors' Conference—Speech by Mr Emmanuel Macron, President of the Republic," Embassy of France in Malaysia, September 1, 2022, https://my.ambafrance.org/Ambassadors-conference-Speech-by-Mr-Emmanuel-Macron-President-of -the-Republic.
- 55. General Secretariat for Defence and National Security, Government of France, "National Strategic Review 2022," 41, www.sgdsn .gouv.fr/files/files/rns-uk-20221202.pdf.
- 56. NATO, "NATO 2030."
- 57. NATO, "NATO 2030."
- 58 Michaels, "'A Very Different Kind of Challenge'?"
- 59. "Asia-Pacific Countries Should Not Stand Under 'Dangerous Wall' of NATO," Global Times.
- 60. "Joint Statement of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China on the International Relations Entering a New Era and the Global Sustainable Development," Office of the President of Russia, February 4, 2022, www.en.kremlin.ru/supplement/5770.
- 61. "Beijing's close relationship with Moscow and its lack of opposition to Russia's war in Ukraine have put China in an awkward position. The CCP has realized that cooperation with its long-standing ally and neighbour must come with substantial limits to avoid undermining its own political priorities and interests." Yu Jie, "China's Party Congress: A Dose of Foreign Policy Realism Is Needed," Chatham House, October 11, 2022, www.chathamhouse.org/publications/the-world-today/2022-10/chinas-party-congress -dose-foreign-policy-realism-needed.
- 62. A full tally is available in the UN's Digital Library, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/3990400.
- 63 Šebok and Turcsányi, "China as a Narrative Challenge for NATO Member States."
- 64. "NATO Secretary General Meets Chinese Foreign Minister in New York," NATO, September 23, 2022, www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news\_207607.htm.
- 65. "NATO Hosts 7th Military Staff Talks with China," NATO, February 27, 2023, www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/news\_212296.htm.
- 66. The NATO Strategic Communications Centre of Excellence is located in Riga, Latvia; a counterpart center of excellence on hybrid threats (being established by the Association of Southeast Asian Nations) is under construction in Singapore; and the European Union has supported the establishment of a Strategic Communications Education and Research Unit in partnership with the University of Tokyo's Graduate School of Public Policy.

#### ABOUT THE INSTITUTE



The United States Institute of Peace is a national, nonpartisan, independent institute, founded by Congress and dedicated to the proposition that a world without violent conflict is possible, practical, and essential for US and global security. In conflict zones abroad, the Institute works with local partners to prevent, mitigate, and resolve violent conflict. To reduce future crises and the need for costly interventions, USIP works with governments and civil societies to build local capacities to manage conflict peacefully. The Institute pursues its mission by linking research, policy, training, analysis, and direct action to support to those who are working to build a more peaceful, inclusive world.

#### **BOARD OF DIRECTORS**

Judy Ansley (Chair), Former Assistant to the President and Deputy National Security Advisor under George W. Bush • Nancy Zirkin (Vice Chair), Executive Vice President, Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights • Jonathan Burks, Vice President, Global Public Policy, Walmart • Joseph L. Falk, Former Public Policy Advisor, Akerman LLP • Edward M. Gabriel, President and CEO, The Gabriel Company LLC • Stephen J. Hadley, Principal, Rice, Hadley, Gates & Manuel LLC • Kerry Kennedy, President, Robert F. Kennedy Human Rights • Nathalie Rayes, President and CEO, Latino Victory Project • Michael Singh, Managing Director, Washington Institute for Near East Policy • Mary Swig, President and CEO, Mary Green • Kathryn Wheelbarger, Vice President, Future Concepts, Lockheed Martin • Roger Zakheim, Washington Director, Ronald Reagan Presidential Foundation and Institute

#### Members Ex Officio

Uzra Zeya, Under Secretary of State for Civilian Security, Democracy, and Human Rights • Lloyd J. Austin III, Secretary of Defense • Michael T. Plehn, Lieutenant General, US Air Force; President, National Defense University • Lise Grande, President and CEO, United States Institute of Peace (nonvoting)

#### THE UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE PRESS

Since 1991, the United States Institute of Peace Press has published hundreds of influential books, reports, and briefs on the prevention, management, and peaceful resolution of international conflicts. The Press is committed to advancing peace by publishing significant and useful works for policymakers, practitioners, scholars, diplomats, and students. In keeping with the best traditions of scholarly publishing, each work undergoes thorough peer review by external subject experts to ensure that the research, perspectives, and conclusions are balanced, relevant, and sound.

#### OTHER USIP PUBLICATIONS

- Religious Actors in Formal Peace Processes by Alexander Bramble, S. Ayse Kadayifci-Orellana, and Thania Paffenholz (Peaceworks, October 2023)
- Mapping the Religious Landscape of Ukraine by Denys Brylov, Tetiana Kalenychenko, and Andrii Kryshtal (Peaceworks, October 2023)
- Russian Influence Campaigns in Latin America by Douglas Farah and Román D. Ortiz (Special Report, October 2023)
- Coordinates for Transformative Reconciliation by Fanie du Toit and Angelina Mendes (Peaceworks, September 2023)
- Pragmatic Peacebuilding for Climate Change Adaptation in Cities by Achim Wennmann (Peaceworks, September 2023)

